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Minutes of July 23rd, 2020 

In response to the COVID-19 pandemic and given the current prohibitions on gatherings imposed by Governor Baker’s March 23, 2020 “Order Assuring Continued Operation of Essential Services in the Commonwealth, Closing Workplaces, and Prohibiting Gatherings of More than 10 People,” this public hearing was conducted virtually, as allowed by Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 “Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20.

The following Commissioners were present:
Laura Bugay, Chair 
Michelle Kayserman, Vice Chair 
Stephanie Radner, Clerk
Eliot Foulds
Nathan Gauthier, Alternate
Bob Holmes
Leigh Hafrey

The following staff were also present:
Renee Johnson, Administrator
Elissa Brown, Conservation Agent 

The following Commissioners were absent:  
Nick Garlick 
Sean Hanley, Alternate

The following Applicants and/or Representatives were present: 
Giorgio Petruzziello, Applicant 
John Getherall, GCG Associates, Representative 
Scott Henderson, Henderson Consulting Services, Representative
Joey Federico, Applicant
Ryan Paul, Environmental Partners Group, Representative
Joe Flanagan, Town of Dedham Department of Public Works 
Ken Thomson, Wetlands Scientist, Representative
Frank O’Brien and Celeste Walker, Hyde Park Historical Society

Commissioner Bugay called the meeting to order at 7:04 pm in accordance with the Wetlands Protection Act, M.G.L. Chapter 131, Section 40, the Dedham Wetlands Bylaw, and the Dedham Stormwater Management Bylaw. 

Stormwater Regs
The Commission noted that some typos and formatting problems were still present within the draft regulations.  Concern was raised regarding the “new development” definition and Commissioner Kayserman suggested adding language requiring existing conditions to be modelled as good unless documented to be otherwise. 
Ms. Bugay moved to continue the discussion until 8/6/20.  All were in favor.  

Draft Tree Policy Discussion: 
Agent Brown presented to the Commission the previously discussed proposed changes and asked the ConCom to consider:

1) Heritage Trees: cutting down must include assessment from a certified arborist and have a robust mitigation plan.
2) Should this be a guideline for cut requests or recommendations for all trees that die in jurisdictional areas. 
3) Tree City USA Dedham designation information was added to document. 

Ms. Bugay moved to continue the discussion until 8/6/20.  All were in favor.  

New Applications 

· Lot 4 Schoolmaster Lane, Supreme Development, Inc. – Giorgio Petruzziello, Applicant – John Getherall of GCG Associates representative.– New single-family dwelling on an undeveloped lot (MSMP 2020-12). Giorgio Petruzziello and John Getherall were present.

Mr. Getherall described current conditions of the site as a result of blasting that had occurred. He noted that erosion controls were in place throughout.  Due to concerns about the post-construction landscaping, he stated that a landscape architect would be brought in to advise the project including plant material and conformance to the American Standard for Nursey Stock.  Seven trees currently existing on the property will be protected. All areas to be seeded with lawn mix shall receive 6” of topsoil prior to seed and loam will be placed in all disturbed areas. The planting schedule has been updated, along with a note that 82 trees will be removed and replaced with 41 new trees.  A waiver was requested from the required 2:1 tree replacement.

Commissioner Bugay asked that the stormwater calculations be revised to include 30% void space.  Mr. Getherall confirmed that the 100-yr storm would be contained on-site and that the property to the rear would be developed as a subdivision at a later date. 

[bookmark: _Hlk46831339]Commissioner Bugay moved to continue the applicant to August 6, 2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Holmes, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, Kayserman, and Gauthier all were in favor. 

· Lot 6 Schoolmaster Lane, Supreme Development, Inc. – Giorgio Petruzziello, Applicant – John Getherall of GCG Associates representative.  – New single-family dwelling on an undeveloped lot (MSMP 2020-13). Giorgio Petruzziello and John Getherall were present.

Mr. Getherall of GCG associates presented the plan to the Conservation Commission noting that there are wetlands to the rear of the property but that no work is proposed in the buffer zone.  He was asked to supply the wetlands delineation.  

Mr. Getherall stated that a deck with a patio below would be included on the plans at the rear of the house.  Agent Brown stated that the existing conditions needed to be updated along with the HydroCAD. Commissioner Bugay observed that the grading shown at the back of the limit of work did not match proposed topography. Additionally, she asked if it was possible to place some trees at the rear of the lot in buffer zone. Mr. Petruzziello stated that the lot consisted of mostly rock.  

Commissioner Kayserman stated that there were inconsistencies in the stormwater modelling and that elevations need to be checked to ensure the sub-watersheds had been correctly delineated. 

Commissioner Bugay moved to continue the applicant to August 6, 2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Holmes, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, Kayserman, and Gauthier all were in favor.

Continued Applications

· 70 Hastings Road, Joey Federico, Applicant - Scott Henderson, Henderson Consulting Services, Representative – New single-family dwelling (Dedham NOI 2019-0, MSMP 2019-21). Scott Henderson and Joey Federico were present.

Mr. Henderson stated that they had produced a comprehensive planting plan to stabilize the property and restore habitat.  The revised planting plan includes 8 canopy trees and 34 shrubs.  The drainage, footprint, and layout were the same as presented previously.  A wavier is being requested regarding for the location of the rear infiltration system within 100 feet of a potable well. 

Commissioner Kayserman asked that a condition be added to the Order and to the Stormwater permit prohibiting future tree and shrub removal to note that these are mitigation plantings.  The Commission also discussed a prohibition on future build-out including patios, decks, and fences. 
[bookmark: _Hlk46833014]
Commissioner Bugay moved to close the public hearing and grant a waiver for the location of the infiltration system within 100 feet of the well. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, Kayserman, and Gauthier all were in favor. Holmes abstained. Motion carried.

Commissioner Bugay moved to issue the Major Stormwater Management Permit.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, Kayserman, and Gauthier, all were in favor . Holmes abstained. Motion carried.

Commissioner Bugay moved to issue Order of Conditions, along with the Special Conditions added, including a prohibition on fencing, a requirement to install of markers at the Buffers Zone, and adding the finding that the plantings are being installed as mitigation. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Foulds, Radner,  Kayserman and Gauthier all in favor. Holmes abstained. Bugay  voted nay. Motion to approve carried.

· Eastern Avenue, Joe Flanagan, Town of Dedham Department of Public Works, Applicant-Ryan Paul, Environmental Partners Representative- Sidewalk expansion (Dedham NOI 2019-01, MSMP 2019-21) Ryan Paul and Joe Flanagan were present.

Mr. Flanagan stated that he had received permission for Parks and Recreation to locate a bioretention basin on their property.

Mr. Paul stated that he had submitted revised, stamped plans and a letter regarding the bioretention areas. Ms. Kayserman questioned potential conflicts with town snow storage, but was assured that the bioretention basin would not be impacted by snow storage.

Commissioner Bugay moved to issue a waiver under the Dedham stormwater bylaw for the requirements that 2 inches of stormwater over the entire impervious surface be retained. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Foulds, Kayserman, and Gauthier all in favor.

Commissioner Bugay moved issue a Major Stormwater Management Permit and Order of Conditions.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Gauthier, Foulds, and Kayserman all were in favor. 


· End of Greensboro Road, Dedham Department of Public Works, Applicant – Sara Nichols, Weston & Sampson, Representative – Stormwater improvements (DEP #141-0570). Joseph Flanagan was present.

Mr. Flannagan mentioned that he had received comments back from DEP and was trying to contact them to review the comments.  Agent Brown stated that the proposed plan improved treatment and decreased flow rate, and thus was an improvement over current conditions.  Other options were limited due to site constraints.  
Commissioner Bugay noted that the application narrative did not address performance standards. Mr. Flanagan also agreed that there was room for improvement in the application.    

Commissioner Kayserman stated that DEP comments are there for guidance for the ConCom however if the Commission approves a project, DEP can issue a superseding Order of Conditions. 

Commissioner Bugay moved to continue the application until September 3,  2020.  Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Holmes, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, Kayserman, and Gauthier all were in favor. 


Requests for Modification – 

· 48 Berkeley Road – Invasive Species Management.  Ken Thomson shared his plan for eradicating swallowwort using a glyphosate based herbicide in addition to weed whacking and overseeding.  Agent Brown stated the previously approved protocol they had been working with was not effective and that the site was being overrun with swallowwort.  However, given that the parcel is adjacent to a sensitive environment, she felt the only way to eradicate the invasive species would be to modify the treatment protocol.

Commissioner Bugay moved to approve the modification of the Order of Conditions.  Commissioner Bugay seconded. A roll call vote was taken.  Hafrey, Holmes, Foulds, Radner, Bugay, Kayserman, Gauthier all were in favor. 


· 30 Milton Street – Trail
Agent Brown stated that the original plan proposed was located on top of slope, which would require tree removal and re-grading and in her own opinion would not result in an aesthetically pleasing trail. She had proposed reviving a previously abandoned foot path with the design help of Commissioner Kayserman.  
Commissioner Kayserman stated that there were challenges due to a significant quantity of poison ivy and overall slope. She suggested that user friendly keystones be placed to retain the slope and level it out. Agent Brown stated that Dan Hart from the Motherbrook Community Group had been contacted about future maintenance of the trail, and while concerned about the poison ivy was willing to take on responsibility of maintaining it in the future.

Commissioner Bugay made a motion to approve the modifications to the trail. Commissioner Radner seconded. A roll call vote was taken: Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Gauthier, Foulds, and Kayserman all were in favor.

· Request for COC – 11 Drayton Road. Agent Brown recommended that Commission issue the Certificate of Compliance for the single-family dwelling based on inspections she had done during construction.  Commissioner Bugay moved to issue a Certificate of Compliance.  Commissioner Radner seconded. All were in favor. 

· Sprague Pond – Great Pond designation update.
Frank O’Brien of the Hyde Park Historical Society described the efforts of the group to seek Great Pond designation for Sprague Pond. Since some of the pond is in Dedham, he wanted to share his efforts with the Commission.  

He outlined requirements for Great Pond designations and the associated protections and public access requirements. He explained that MassDEP Waterways must make the designation, but will invite the Town of Dedham to comment.  The Conservation Commission pledged to help in any way. Agent Brown noted that there is public access on the Dedham side, in the back of 58 McDonald St, to allow fishing on Sprague pond. 

Agents Report:
1. August Schedule-The August 20, 2020 meeting will be cancelled.  

2. 180 Milton Street- A Notice of Violation was sent for construction of a structure in Riverfront without a permit.

3. 7 Schoolmaster Lane- Agent Brown met with the homeowner and determined that unpermitted vegetation clearing, and re-grading had occurred within approximately 60 feet of Bordering Vegetated Wetlands. She stated that the applicant had plans to revise the driveway that she believed would require a stormwater permit. She will be sending a Notice of Violation outlining required future actions. 

4. Town’s Passbook account for Management of Stormwater for Alda Lane. The Town would like to close the account however they need a vote from the Commission to do so. There is not enough documentation or knowledge about any required maintenance, and it is unlikely that there is a no need to continue to hold the funds.  Commissioner Bugay recommended sending a letter to the homeowner’s association reminding them of their obligation to do the maintenance and report to the Commission and if that did not occur, the funds would be used to conduct the required maintenance, as intended.

5. New officers: The Commission voted to appoint new officers to the positions based on the resignation of Commissioner Bugay.

Commissioner Gauthier nominated Commissioner Radner for Vice Chair. Commissioner Kayserman seconded. Commissioner Bugay moved to appoint Commissioner Radner, Commissioner Foulds seconded. A roll call vote was taken.  Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Gauthier, Foulds and Kayserman all were in favor.

Commissioner Radner nominated Commissioner Foulds for clerk.  Commissioner Hafrey seconded.  A roll call vote was taken Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Gauthier, and Kayserman all were in favor. Commissioner Foulds abstained.  

Commissioner Radner nominated Commissioner Kayserman for Chair.  Commissioner Hafrey seconded. A roll call vote was taken.  Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Gauthier, Foulds, and Kayserman all were in favor.

6. Agent Brown thanked Commissioner Bugay and her husband [who also previously served as commissioner for 9 years] for their many years of service to the Town and presented her with a gift certificate.

7. Commissioner Bugay made a motion to allow the new Chair or the Agent to sign documents on behalf of the Commission.  A roll call vote was taken.  Hafrey, Holmes, Radner, Bugay, Gauthier, Foulds, and Kayserman all were in favor

· Meeting minutes:
[bookmark: _Hlk46841647]Commissioner Bugay requested to continue review of meeting minutes from 7/9/20 to the next meeting as she had not had a chance to review them fully. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Renee Johnson, Administrator 
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